
Hidalgo Fabrellas et al. 2015, The Incidence of Urinary 
Tract Infections in Postoperative Cardiac Surgery Patients:                       
A Comparative Study of Catheters.

Patients
The study was conducted at the Doctor Josep Trueta 
University Hospital, Girona, in Spain, on 116 patients, 
immediately admitted into post-op in the ICU after 
cardiac surgey. The mean age was 67.5 ± 14.1 years, 
with 36.2% females (42 cases) and 63.8% males 
(74 cases). The study population was elective surgery 
patients with a high incidence rate of UTI, and with a 
catheter inserted prior to operation. 

Methods 
This randomized, single-blinded, prospective and obser-
vational study was conducted between 1 March 2012 
and end of February 2014, with primary objective to de-
termine and compare the incidence of UTI in the groups 
using different Foley catheters. Symtomatic UTI was 
confirmed by 105 CFU/ml micro-organisms in urine. One 
group was catheterized with a standard Foley catheter 
(without infection prevention properties), and the other 
group with BIP Foley Catheter, coated with noble metals 
covering inner and outer lumen of device. 

Results 
Out of the 116 patients; 40.5% were UTI-positive. Out of 
these; 25% had standard Foley catheters inserted, and 
15.5% had BIP Foley Catheters from Bactiguard. The 
relative reduction was 38%, OR: 2.222. 95% CI: 1.041-
4.742; p=0.037. The average duration of catheterization 
was 4 days. The largest number of infected patients 
were over 70 years old (23.3%), with a p-value = 0.016. 
From the infections obtained, 22.4% were women and 
18.1% were men. The highest infection rate was found 
among patients who had undergone a valve replace-
ment with 23.7% (27 cases), followed by those who had 
undergone a coronary bypass with 14% (16 cases). This 
could be because the majority of patients undergoing 
valve replacement also undergo extracorporeal circula-
tion, while this technique is not performed on coronary 
bypass patients. 
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E. coli was the highest percentage of microorganism 
obtained in both catheter types (29.8%) and K. pneumo-
niae was second (29.8%). The most virulent microorga-
nisms are Acinetobacters, and the most common are E. 
coli and variants of Klebsiella (29.8% each). All of these 
were Gram negative. 

Conclusions 
Patients with BIP Foley Catheter were significantly less 
infected (relative reduction 38%, p=0.037). A cost-effective-
ness analysis to aid in the decision on the best alternative 
to prevent catheter associated UTI was also performed.  
The authors concluded that, taking into consideration the 
demonstrated efficacy of the BIP Foley Catheter, it is con-
firmed that the catheters are also cost effective.
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